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Women’s Issues Committee Meeting 11.28.17 
Demographics: 

• 30 people here, 3 men, including Joseph Lentol 
• political reps from Nydia Velasques, Antonio Reynoso, and Lentol’s office 
• members of the Women’s Issues Committee:  Marie Leanza, Tish Cianciotta, Sonia 

Iglesia, Tesa Wilson, Jan Peterson,-Iris Cabrera--quorum 
 
Women’s Swim: 

• The Hasidic women leaders of the Women’s Swim group spoke about their need for 
swim time for their health 

o Most are mothers for double digits families 
o One woman had high blood pressure before swim, now has to go on 

medication because stopped swim and it went back up. 
o One women spoke about having had a broken shoulder and leg, so cannot 

exercise other than in pool 
o Pool saved woman from having to have surgery on her back, she is a 92 and 

holocaust survivor 
o One woman has had high blood pressure since age 40 and has back issues, so 

needs the pool to exercise 
• The Hasidic women had been using the pool for 30 years, then someone from 

outside the community came in and wrote a letter opposing it, so it was taken away 
even though no one uses the pool at that time. 

o 20 years ago, the Hasidic women fought with the artist to keep pool open and 
a swim facility. 

o Asking why they were not grandfathered in?  
• Opposing  the women’s swim: one women says she wants gender equity at pool, 

meaning “no woman should be asking for anything men aren’t. Men shouldn’t be 
excluded.” 

o Jan told her they could talk about it after the meeting, because committee is 
on board and has been talking about it for 15 months 

• Joeseph Lentol: Women’s swim hours were reduced from eight to four because the 
Human Rights Commission asked the city to present a waver to keep the hours the 
same, and the city did provide the waver and arbitrarily decided to halve the hours. 
The pool is under utilized during those hours, anyway. 

o “Now the women from Women’s Swim are asking for a new waver  to go up 
to 10 hours per week of therapeutic pool hours for men and women.” 

• At some point in NYC history, women gave up the right to talk about gender rights. 
We have to get an exemption, but the exemption might have to be from the agency 
owning the pool.  

o Commission of Parks Silver has asked for an exemption, which arrived 
November 16th.  We do not know how many hours are being requested. 

• Need the HRC to state a clear decision 
• Jan stated facts of the situation 



1. One letter was sent to park’s department, who worried and closed down 
women’s swim preemptively.  Assemblyman from other district made decision 
over our head and without talking to women. 

2. 100s of women have spent $150 to join the pool, so those who are  Hasidic no 
longer can swim without curtain and woman lifeguard, it is consumer fraud. 

3. The women’s issues committee offered to plan with parks department to come 
up with a win/win plan for the pool, but they didn’t want to. 

4. Women gave up their rights to the HRC in NYC to say they are being 
discriminated against. 

• Many of the Hasidic women are now getting certified as lifeguards 
• There are hundreds of women who want to use the pool 

o The law is a 1:45 ratio of lifeguard to people, but there is only one lifeguard 
so the women have to get there over an hour before swim to get into the pool 
during the time, and then more are waiting outside for an hour to get a turn 

o On Mondays and Fridays during the four hours they used to have, the pool is 
now not being used 

• There are actually NOT 4 hours per week for women’s swim 
o The two hours on Sunday are actually family hours for mothers and children 

and are too busy, so only the two hours Wednesday mornings are for lane 
swimming 

• Evelyn of Nydia Velasquez’s office said this could be a landmark case to set a 
precedent, so the guidelines should be very clear.  

• How will women’s swim pan out for the LGBT community? 
• We want to be an inclusive community and an inclusive pool. 

o .  
 Maria, the granddaughter of Tilly Tarantino, says she was rejected for 

the vacancies on Community Board 
 What guarantees Hasidic women will be appointed to board if they 

apply?  
o Told women’s swim to write a letter to Jackie Ebanks citing their data as a 

next step 
o Taking these public roles  is  not easy culturally. We can’t tell them what to 

do, but we will support what they choose. 
 What actions are the Women’s Swim Willing to take—to 

demonstrate? to get press involved?  to go to court? The women have 
to decide.  

 
Jackie Ebanks spoke 

• Executive director of city’s commission on gender equity 
• Mayor De Blasio and first lady noticed gender discrimination as a key problem, so 

started the commission in 2015 
• This commission replaces the commission on women’s issues 

o We have learned gender is a spectrum, and people are marginalized for their 
gender 

o Intersectional identities, too 



o Jacqui stated that she would like to reach out to women in local communities. 
o It seemed like a good idea to talk to women on Community Boards and assess 

their priorities .  The Commission could help elevate the priorities of women 
at the community level.   

o Goals of 
 Economic mobility 
 Health and reproductive justice 
 Safety (public and private) 

o Every issue is a women’s issue 
o Jan will follow up with Jacqi on how we can work more closely together. 

 
Jan closed stating that the Women’s Issue Committee has other issues than the women’s 
swim.  We  want an elevator at Graham or Leonard at the L, and an elevator at Greenpoint 
and Manhattan at the G 

• Because the L is shutting down, now is the time to ask 
 
Public housing is a big women’s issue, especially with intergenerational families 

• Lead paint right now in public housing 
We also want to see Women’s Issues Committee’s formed in other Community Boards. 
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Monday, December 4th, 2017 
 

Transportation Committee  Report 
 

Present:  Bruzaitis, Argento, Elkins, Gallagher, Nieves, Odomirok, Stuart,  Kuonen, 
 
Absent:   Weiser, Gangone, Landau, Mayer, Gross,  
 
RE:  Scheduled Meeting 

    (7 members constitute a quorum for this committee) 
 
 
  
  WHEN: MONDAY  -  DECEMBER 4, 2017 
  TIME:  Called to Order: 6:37 PM 
    Adjourned: 8:26 
  WHERE: CB #1’S DISTRICT OFFICE 
    435 GRAHAM AVENUE 
    BROOKLYN, NY 11211 
    (CORNER OF FROST STREET) 
 
 

AGENDA 
1. Discussion: (Held over from September) Mayors Office of Film & Television review of 

overburdened location blocks. 
Representatives of the Milton, Noble and Oak Street Block Associations, Tony Argento and Warren Cohn of 
Broadway Stages and other members of the public appeared to discuss the current status of location filming in 
North Brooklyn. 
The chair opened the discussion by stating that the film industry is a critical part of the New York City 
economy, and North Brooklyn in particular, however there are several persistent issues North Brooklyn 
residents continue to have with filming on neighborhood streets. These included: loss of parking; towed 
vehicles with limited notice & lack of detail as to tow location; diesel exhaust from location trucks on 
residential streets;  aggressive parking production assistants; light pollution from night shoots; overcrowded 
sidewalks for high profile shoots; and excessive repetition of specific location streets.  
Rolf Carle explained that because 311 does not properly provide a means of complaint for film location 
violations it is very difficult to hold the city accountable for film crews exceeding the scope of their permits. 
There is also the frustration of being told to speak with police officers assigned to film locations who turn a 
blind eye to violations and are dismissive of community complaints. He also proposed a one year moratorium 
on location shoots within CB1 for one year. 
Mr. Carle submitted detailed questions he drafted in response to Commissioner Menin's testimony at a 
February meeting of the NYC Council's Committee on Technology. They have been submitted for the record 
and will be made available for members to consider. The chair will meet with Mr. Carle and members of the 
Milton St Block Association to create a list of demands to be addressed by the Mayor's Office of Film & 
Television, and will report back to the committee. 
Mr. Carle intends to attend the next meeting of the Cmte on Technology, and members of both the 
transportation cmte and public expressed interest in attending and testifying. 
Cmte member James Stuart suggested that CB1 institute a dedicated email, similar to the 'License' email 
used for the SLA applicants, to make it easier for CB1 residents to report misconduct to the board, and also 
serve as a quantifiable metric to track problems. 
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Howard of the Noble St Block Association explained the recurring problem of parking PA's holding an 
excessive amount of spots, specifically designated for production vehicles, only to be filled by what appear to 
be private cars of the crew. There is also the impression that the production crews are saying that they are cars 
for background, but are not moved for the duration of the shoot. In addition, parking is released, without notice 
or reason. There must be better defined rules and better enforcement by police and other oversight agencies to 
rein in abuses by location crews. 
He has been told by NYC Council members to refer his complaints to the Speaker's office.  
Tony Argento, of Broadway Stages, made the case for the economic benefit to having film production 
facilities and location filming in North Brooklyn. But, he expressed great frustration with the Mayor's office to 
enforce the rules laid out in location permits. He went on to say that despite the studio's significant presence 
within the NYC film industry, he has had a very difficult time getting appropriate responses from the Mayor's 
Office. 
Mr. Argento recommended that the city appoint a representative for filming in Brooklyn, and that they add 
more qualified agents to both enforce permits, but also to more thoroughly identify locations with over-filming 
issues and assignment of permits. 
Warren Cohn of HeraldPR detailed his efforts to reach out to the city on behalf of Broadway Stages. He has 
also been doing outreach to a number of stakeholders negatively impacted by the city's film permitting. His 
goal is to create a dialog that leads to the city being more responsive both to the film industry's need for a more 
transparent permitting process, and to the community's need not to be burdened unduly by filming. 
The chair will follow up with Mr. Cohn on the details of his efforts and report back to the committee. 
CB1 member Trina McKeever as a representative of Oak St Block Association reiterated several points 
above, but also mentioned that they have been able to work with location managers and producers to provide 
compensation to local organizations to offset resident inconveniences. 
Cmte member Emily Gallager suggested that since CB1 is over saturated with film permits, that some kind 
of formal community benefit agreement be worked out between productions and the city to designate 
permitting fees be returned to the community. 
Later in the meeting, she went on to say that forming an alliance with other burdened CBs and confronting the 
city as a united front could force them to address community concerns.  
Former CB1 Transportation Cmte Chair Teresa Toro made the point that industry payments to local 
groups as good will gestures do not out weigh the need for them to obey the law and respect the parameters of 
their permits. Enforcement is necessary and that film productions that do not follow the law must be fined and 
dealt with like construction sites which are found unsafe or in violation of the law. 
Cmte member Karen Nieves noted that productions can lose their permits when found in violation and there 
should be better enforcement. CBs need to be given more oversight power on the granting of permits. The city 
must do more outreach to overburdened CBs and consider recommendations to alleviate abuses. The city must 
become more transparent in its granting of permits to allow concerns to be properly addressed to reduce the 
burden. A list of demands must be presented to the city.  
Ms. Nieves also mentioned that there had been meeting in the past with CB members, but that outreach ended 
without explanation, and included all Brooklyn CBs, many of which do not face the same impacts as CB1. 
This said to reinforce the idea of outreach to other CBs  to form a coalition of overburdened CBs.    
Evergreen has be taking more complaints from businesses that rely on unobstructed street use. Those 
businesses that are in areas of over-filming are constantly facing challenges to business operations. They have 
seen a loss of business in some cases, and towing of staff and company vehicles has become a major hardship. 
Cmte member Will Elkins reinforced the point that buying indulgences is fine for the groups that are savvy 
enough to negotiate them, but that the public is often unaware how to approach production companies, and 
should not have to make these kinds of deals to get peace...or parking. It also does not mitigate the impact of 
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diesel exhaust and the many health issues associated with it. The city should be more transparent and make it 
easier for the average citizen to lodge a complaint and have it addressed in a timely manner.  
The committee will continue to work on this issue and the board can expect regular updates on 
recommendations to compel the Mayors Office of Film & Television to respond to community concerns. 

2. TLC Licenses/Renewals 
No applicants appeared on this item. 

3. Old Business 
-The Transportation Cmte will continue to work with the board office to determine items which have been 
referred to NYC DOT and other agencies but have yet to get responses. This effort will be more aggressively 
handled in the new year. 
- The chair spoke with Rob Marino at the MTA in hopes of inviting the agency to the December 4th 
Transportation Cmte meeting. Mr. Marino explained that they are still not prepared to publicly present their 
plan for the impending L Train shut down and would not be attending. He did say that they expected to make 
an announcement in December and that they would be scheduling individual meetings with elected officials, 
members of the Community Board and then the public. The MTA is reliant on the NYC DOT to finish their 
plan for mitigation during the L train shut down and continues to work the the agency.  
Since the MTA & DOT were not jointly available at the December 4th meeting to specifically address their 
plans during the shut down, the L Train Coalition will be holding a press event at 9:30 AM on December 5th at 
369 Union Ave to demand a plan. 
- The community has asked that the committee take up the issue of chronically dangerous intersections after a 
resident barely avoided being hit in the crosswalk by a motorcycle negotiating the congestion at Kingsland & 
Meeker Aves. Several other intersections were discussed. The committee informed/reminded the public that  
each intersection must be dealt with individually, and that formal requests must be made to NYC DOT to 
implement a study. Some intersections under this discussion had been studied and were found not to meet 
warrants for additional controls. The committee will continue to take complaints and request studies on this 
individual basis. 

4. New Business. 
-Joe Iberti of the Oak Street Block Association expressed his concerns about the increase in truck 
traffic in the area of Oak & Quay Streets and the adjacent streets. Excavation has begun on the huge 
residential project in that area, and the residents are looking to mitigate the impact of this heavy 
commercial traffic. He is also proposing that Oak St be converted into a two way traffic pattern for the 
duration of construction. The committee will schedule a special meeting in the near future to consider  
the implications of this change before making a recommendation to the NYC DOT. 
-Residents of Manhattan Ave brought a concern that there have been at least 5 accidents near the 
intersection of Manhattan Ave & Withers St.  This should meet the trigger for a study of the area. The 
committee believes that the corridor from Metropolitan to Meeker Ave has a chronic speeding problem 
and it is appropriate to study the need for additional controls there. 
-The Committee will screen the short documentary Gentrification Express: Breaking Down the BQX 
at an upcoming meeting TBA. The producers made an announcement about their film at a previous 
meeting of the full board. The committee agreed that as the planning for this project goes forward, 
there should be a full discussion on both the short and long term implications of this proposal. The 
chair will reach out to the producers to schedule a date. We will also request the use of Swinging 
Sixties for that meeting to accommodate the public who are interested in this item. 
-Due to construction at 738 Grand and a relocation of the southbound bus stop, there is no longer 
enough space for the transfer buses to dock correctly and they are forced to park in the bike lane and 
restrict the flow of traffic. The MTA should be made aware of this issue and address the problem with 
NYC DOT. 
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-Sarah Lilley requested that the Citibike dock at North Henry & Richardson be relocated to Kingsland 
Avenue. Its current placement encourages cyclists to peddle against the traffic towards Graham 
creating an unsafe condition. 
Karen Nieves had requested the survey data of under utilized docks within CB1 through DOT. As the 
committee continues to press Citibike & DOT for this data, we will add this relocation to the growing 
list of requests for new docks. New docks cannot be accommodated because Citibike has completed its 
cycle of new docks in the borough. Relocation to more appropriate locations is possible. 
-A parent with a child at PS 147 is concerned that the intersections of Bushwick Ave at McKibbin and 
at Seigel are increasingly dangerous. This is complicated by the cement companies who are not 
respectful of pedestrians and parents have had issues with the cement truck fleet there. She was more 
concerned with the operator of the company, but a study of this area may be warranted. The chair will 
research this complaint and make a recommendation to the committee at an upcoming meeting. 

 

 
**The date & location for the January Transportation Committee is TBA** 
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Transmitter Park 

 Benches are scheduled to be installed beginning in mid-December. The 
park will be closed for the duration of the installation, estimated at not 
more than one to two weeks 

Bushwick Inlet Park  

 $7.7mm will be allocated to 50 Kent, between North 11th and North 12th 
Streets, to design and develop that parcel of parkland 

 An additional $9.8mm will be allocated to Motiva (purchased in 2014 for 
$4.65mm by the de Blasio administration) for remediation, design, and 
development 

 Parks anticipates hosting a scoping meeting for both of these projects in 
2018. We will be confirming the date once we have a designer assigned to 
the project 

 Parks and EDC are working together to demolish structures on the Bayside 
site. The administration allocated $22mm to that effort. 

 The tenant at CitiStorage will be on site until January 2020 
 
 
Recently funded park projects: 

 $5mm for improvements to Marcy Parks; 

 $8mm for improvements to William Sheridan; 

 $6mm for improvements to the natural grass softball and baseball fields at 
McCarren  

CB1 currently has the following projects under construction: 

o Newtown Barge Playground – construction of upland and waterfront 
park to be complete December 2018 

o Ten Eyck Playground – construction began spring 2017, completion 
spring 2018 

o Ten Eyck Playground Comfort Station – to be complete summer 
2018; 

o North 5th Street bulkhead reconstruction – construction fence up 
and the project has begun; 

o McGolrick Playground – construction began September 18, 2017, 
complete fall 2018 

o Sergeant Dougherty (SDOT funded and construction project) – 
construction began spring 2017, completion spring or summer 2019 



 

 

We have several projects whose “notice to proceed,” or authorization to begin, is 
upcoming: 

o Jaime Campiz – construction to begin spring 2018 (previously fall 
2017), project will replace basketball backboards, repave the 
basketball court, replace old with new adult fitness equipment, and 
replace old with new safety surface at adult fitness equipment 

o McCarren Soccer Field – to begin spring 2018 and be completed 
spring 2019 

o Epiphany Playground – construction likely to begin spring 2018 and 
be completed fall 2019 

o McGolrick Park Paths – to begin fall 2018 and completed fall 2019; 

o McCarren Recreation Center – reconstruction of roof and exterior 
masonry walls. Construction will begin fall 2018 and be completed 
in two years 

o LaGuardia Playground – completing design phase. Construction to 
begin spring 2019 and will be complete spring 2020 

o Sternberg Synthetic turf and basketball lights – construction likely 
to begin fall 2019 and be complete fall 2020 

We recently held scoping meetings for two projects: 

o Bartlett Playground was held on October 25th. Design to be 
completed fall 2018 

o Penn Triangle was held on November 1st. Design to be completed fall 
2018 

 

 Additionally, NYC Parks has work closely with GreenThumb and OSA to 
make improvements at Powers Street Garden 

 The project to add benches to Transmitter Park will begin on or around 
December 21st. Parks will put up signage altering to the park closure to 
allow the work to proceed 

 And, on Box Street Park, we have completed environmental testing at the 
MTA site and are awaiting results. We are planning a meeting to discuss 
Box Street design in early 2018  

In the next year Parks is seeking to expand programming. Community input is 
very important to us. Please email North Brooklyn Administrator Mary Salig 
(mary.salig@parks.nyc.gov) with any requests and/or to get involved.  

mailto:mary.salig@parks.nyc.gov











































